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Introduction
Welcome to the fifth issue of the new series of the Newsletter! Great news – we have just heard that the Network is going to be receiving a grant from Resource: more about this in the next issue.

John Pateman & John Vincent

Did you see …?

Update

On a number of recent courses, participants have said that one of their target groups is socially excluded teenagers, and they are keen to discover examples of innovative and effective working. 

The latest issue of the National Reading Campaign Update (Winter 2001/2) features a number of projects, including the launch of their own major theme, “Booked Up”, which will run until August 2002 (and which will be featured again in the next issue of Update, due April 2002). 

As the newsletter states:

“We would like to establish our web pages as a major resource for those wanting to run activities to attract 11-16 year olds and so welcome any kind of information about what has worked well – and what hasn’t!” (p1)

There is also a short article outlining examples of schools’ and libraries’ projects, including Medway and Kent County Councils’ “Moving Words – it’s a Reading Thing” (promoting live literature “with the long-term aim of changing – or even creating – reading habits” (p2)); and Norfolk Library & Information Service/Schools Library Service’s project to develop a Top Twenty collection of titles, “Lightning Strikes”, which is displayed in the schools involved and in every library in the county.


Response to request for information about social exclusion policies

Susan White from Shropshire Library Service has responded to the request for information in Newsletter 3 (December 2001) by saying that they have drafted a policy on tackling social exclusion – it is not yet finalised nor as it been to Committee, but, if you think it would be of help to you, please contact Susan at: Susan.White@shropshire-cc.gov.uk.


Request for help (1)

Sue Long has e-mailed for some help in relation to policy development. She asks for information on:

“how Network members are responding to the social inclusion agenda by reflecting it in their policies in the following areas, and how is this managed practically?

· Charges and concessions Including for example concessions for Travellers, refugees, unwaged, or concessions on certain types of material such as print-outs from People’s Network PCs, language texts, adult literacy material?)

· Monitoring at the point of registration (many people don’t like being asked personal questions such as their ethnicity & employment status. Is this necessary if other monitoring carried out can statistically reflect the information required – eg via PLUS survey and occasional specific surveys?)

· Proof of ID for registration (especially difficult for people of no fixed address, Travellers and refugees/asylum-seekers)

Although the CIPFA Benchmarking Club Social Inclusion Strand
 will probably be identifying best practice on this kind of issue, not all authorities are taking part, and there may be other good ideas out there … I’d be especially grateful to hear from any Network members who are working on initiatives concerning for example refugees/asylum-seekers, Travellers and unwaged people.

I am of course happy to supply info on policies and strategies which we’re developing for disabled and sensory-impaired people and the minority ethnic groups we’ve traditionally catered for in Lancs.”

Sue can be contacted by e-mail at: Sue.Long@lcl.lancscc.gov.uk. 

If you do respond to Sue’s enquiry, please could you copy me in?


Request for help (2)

Cheryl Davis from Shropshire Library Service has also e-mailed with a request for information about ID and proof of address:

“During 2001 we ran a Wolfson funded pilot project looking at encouraging homeless people to use the library service. The project was called ‘Books on the Street’. One of the issues we aimed to address during the project was that of library membership for homeless people (or indeed anyone without a permanent address). As you’re all too well aware, we require proof of name and address when joining someone to the library, and this is a barrier to those without an address. This also affects the use of our IT facilities, as we expect regular users to be members, and visitors to provide proof of ID.

Unfortunately, during the period the project ran, we did not manage to come to any conclusions about this issue. It is obviously not one which we can ignore, however, and so we are now trying to give it some serious thought. I wondered if you knew of any other authorities which have tackled this issue, and how they have gone about it, or indeed of any that are currently actively looking at this issue, as we would like to talk to them.”

Cheryl can be contacted by e-mail at: Cheryl.Davies@shropshire-cc.gov.uk or by post to: Shrewsbury Library, Castle Gates, Shrewsbury, Shropshire SY1 2AS

Again, if you do respond to Cheryl’s enquiry, please could you copy your reply to me?


Membership without ID

Towards the end of last year, there had been an enquiry on this subject posted by Cambridgeshire Libraries on lis-pub-libs, and they summarised the responses they received.
 I thought that, given the enquiries we have received on this topic, it would be useful to reproduce the responses here:

Leeds
· Have recently started a system whereby Big Issue vendors can use their vending badge as ID and use the Leeds Big Issue office as their address. They are then subject to the same rules as any other borrower with overdue letters being sent to the vendor at the Big Issue office.

· People staying in hostels, such as asylum-seekers, can become a full member if they have been staying at the same address for three months, and have a letter from the hostel manager confirming that.

· Occasionally, people are allowed to join without being a resident at an address for three months, but then they are only allowed two books and no AV items. However, this is under review with social inclusion in mind.

Barnet
· Are looking at leaving deposit collections in homeless centres and allowing homeless people to show a letter from the centre as a contact address.

Warrington
· Have started working with local homeless agencies to try and get round the need for two pieces of ID.

Worcestershire
· From their experience of mobile home holiday parks, they have developed a procedure to accept the mobile home address (proofs for this range from site fee letters which state site number to actual site keys in exceptional circumstances). However, they do also take the person’s home address (mobile home residents tending to be holiday-makers only) and that is where overdue notices are sent.

· They are also looking at providing community collections that can be dependent on self-registration and issue, rather than staff presence.

Conwy
· Young people only need guarantors up to their sixteenth birthday … this [does] not seem to result in any more losses than with any other category of customers … they had no cause to regret the lowering of the age to sixteen and felt it boosted their relations with young people.

Cardiff
· Have recently lowered their age of self-accountable library membership from 18 to 16 in the hope to encourage that age group, and have not as yet experienced any problems with this, although they are unsure of their legal grounds if a 16-17 year old defaulted.


“Making the best of consortium purchasing”

The Sexuality Issues in Libraries Group [SILG] and the Network organised a joint workshop on consortium purchasing – and other stock issues – on 28 November at Newham’s new Stratford Library. 

This topic had arisen via discussions at previous SILG meetings where people reported that belonging to a purchasing consortium was possibly reducing their ability to buy LGBT materials (and materials for other socially excluded groups).

The workshop began with John Vincent presenting some of the findings from a survey of purchasing policies and practice, which the Network had carried out in conjunction with the National Acquisitions Group earlier in the year. 101 surveys had been posted out, and 46 (45.5%) were returned. The key findings in relation to this workshop include:

· 19 authorities were part of a consortium

· 2 were not yet part of a consortium but may soon be

· 25 were not part of a consortium

· 16 library authorities expected small suppliers to deliver MARC cataloguing and 11 expected CD-ROMs of new stock

· however, 15 authorities would try to have these (and other) services carried out elsewhere, including in-house, if that meant that small suppliers could be used to purchase relevant stock.

Sue Valentine (Stock Manager, Hertfordshire Libraries) then described the Hertfordshire experience as part of a purchasing consortium, and looked at the benefits (including better terms, greater influence with the supplier, partnership working, savings in staff time, evens out peaks and troughs in purchasing) and pitfalls (“one size doesn’t fit all”; small voices can be lost; small suppliers may be excluded). Sue then went on to talk briefly about supplier selection – which Hertfordshire had piloted with Westminster City Libraries – and again identified some of the benefits (savings in staff time; new titles reach the shelves sooner; higher profile as a customer; partnership working) and pitfalls (depending on the specification, there may be loss of control and a middle-of-the-road stock; the “joins” between different sources of supply need to be managed).

Sue then gave some suggestions for making sure that libraries got the best from these arrangements, including:

· resisting single supplier contracts

· ensuring continued access to specialist suppliers

· ensuring funding is set aside for ‘non-mainstream’ materials (need for a well thought-through spending plan)

· widening the range of mainstream suppliers

· making sure policy documents and specification are explicit

· ensuring monitoring is in place

· playing to suppliers’ strengths.

Penny Whitehead (Community Services Librarian, Hertfordshire) then discussed some of the practical approaches that Hertfordshire had taken. Their stock development work has been based on identified stock gaps; users’ needs; feedback from library staff and from the work on stock gaps); comments and complaints (eg a comment from a user led them to reassess the need for an Arabic newspaper at Watford Library).

Penny identified some of the sources of supply used in Hertfordshire:

· specialist catalogues (eg Avanti)

· newsletters from voluntary agencies

· specialist magazines (eg Disability Now, Wasafiri)

· specialist bookshops (eg Star, New Beacon)

· Internet

· CILLA

· Network of local contacts and support groups.

In terms of services targeted towards LGBTs, Penny said that Hertfordshire were still very much in the early stages, but they had were developing the following:

· Consultation (eg with the Herts Gay Men’s Team – which also includes lesbians – about service developments)

· Working with Gay’s the Word to build up their stock (and they have produced a booklist to publicise the stock and a core list for stock monitoring purposes)

· Providing periodicals (eg Gay Times and Diva at bigger libraries, Pink Paper at every library)

· Including LGBT stock within the county’s stock standards

· Developing training for the staff selecting the materials and, next March, for front-line staff

Finally, Penny highlighted some of the on-going problems of supply (eg the dearth of large print Black and gay material; the lack of Chinese martial arts videos with BBFC certificates).

The questions and discussion session which followed included the following topics:

Is the stock being used?
Herts were still at the early stages, but felt that the stock did need to be publicised.

Stock arrangement

This led on to a discussion of the thorny issue of whether LGBT materials were better integrated into the mainstream stock, or shelved separately. Herts integrated their stock, and draw attention to it via their booklist; they will also be using the “Loud and Proud” promotion. Hammersmith & Fulham integrate their stock and highlight it with stickers, and Bexley and Slough also integrate their stock.

Wandsworth, Newham, Gloucestershire and Croydon have separate collections (although these really show up lack of purchase).

How can we acquire material?

There can be a real tension between the demands of Best Value (as interpreted by some authorities, at least) and the need to buy from small suppliers. The BEWITCH library authorities are looking into forming some sort of consortium purchasing arrangements for small suppliers, and they are also investigating methods of purchasing materials in the community languages where there is little published, to avoid duplication of purchase. In some cases (such as cataloguing community language materials), it is simply not possible to do the work in-house. 

Acquiring LGBT materials

Those present used:

· Mainstream suppliers

· Gay’s the Word (and their Website)

· Bookscan, especially for US materials

· Internet sources (such as Amazon)

Using specialist suppliers

Some authorities use specialist suppliers (such as Gay’s the Word) as stock consultants – and it was agreed that it was unfair to do this and then not purchase any materials from them. 

Stock management/purchase should be included in any reviews of EOP and in Best Value Review work, and targets for developing stock for socially excluded groups should be included in Annual Library Plans.

Training

Training was seen as critical. Croydon includes services for LGBTs within their equalities training; Wandsworth have been undertaking social exclusion training; Gloucestershire used “Loud and Proud” as a way of training staff; and it was agreed that LGBT information should be included in all meetings.

Finally, participants were urged to keep each other in touch with any developments via the SILG e-mail discussion list (details from Mark Norman, Secretary: normanm@regent.ac.uk).

This was a very useful and timely workshop, and, we hope, the first of many such joint ventures. 


Towards equality and diversity: implementing the Employment and Race Directives – consultation document

The Employment and Race Directives were agreed in 2000. They “require EU member states to introduce legislation to outlaw unfair discrimination on the grounds of race, sexual orientation, religion or belief, disability and age in the fields of employment and training. The Race Directive also applies to areas such as education and goods and services.” (p vi)

As Barbara Roche, Minister of State, Cabinet Office, says in the Foreword:

“We plan to implement the European Community Employment and Race Directives during the course of this Parliament. This will involve amending our existing legislation on race and disability, and introducing entirely new legislation to outlaw discrimination on grounds of age, sexual orientation and religion in employment and training.” (p iv)

The consultation document is divided into four parts:

Part 1: Equality, diversity and the Directives

This sets out the case for equality and diversity and then looks at what the Directives mean for Great Britain, and the Government’s approach to implementing them.

Part 2: General issues for consultation
This focuses on specific issues, such as direct and indirect discrimination, harassment, promoting equal treatment, advice/guidance/support, occupational requirements, and positive action.

Part 3: Strand-specific issues
Includes race, sexual orientation, religion, disability and age.

Part 4: Annexes
This includes:

· Annex A: Regulatory impact assessment

· Annex B: About the consultation

· Annex C: Current sources of advice (including ACAS, CABx, CRE, etc)

The consultation closes at the end of March 2002. You can respond by:

· Completing the questionnaire enclosed as part of the consultation pack

· Downloading a copy of the form from the DTI Website (www.dti.gov.uk/er/equality) and e-mailing it back to: equality.diversity@dfes.gsi.gov.uk
· If you have a visual impairment and wish to respond orally, please ‘phone 0800 0288078

In addition to obtaining this document via the Internet, further copies can be obtained as follows:

	Format
	Contact
	Reference code

	Full consultation document (English)
	Prolog
	URN01/1466

	Full consultation document (Welsh)
	Prolog
	URN01/1469

	Summary document (English)
	Prolog
	URN01/1471

	Summary document (Welsh)
	Prolog
	URN01/1472

	Braille
	Prolog
	URN01/1468

	Version for people with a learning difficulty
	Prolog
	URN01/1473

	Audio cassette
	Prolog
	URN01/CAS15

	Large print
	DTI
	URN01/1470

	Full document on floppy disk
	DTI
	URN01/1474


To order from Prolog:




To order from DTI:

Tel: 0845 60 222 60





Tel: 0800 0288078

Fax: 0845 60 333 60





Fax: 020 7215 0168

E-mail: dfes@prolog.uk.com 
E-mail: simon.conroy@dti.gsi.gov.uk 


Statutory code of practice on the duty to promote race equality

The amended Race Relations Act
 gives public authorities a new general statutory duty to promote race equality.

In December 2001, the CRE produced a consultation pack
: however, the timetable for the consultation is very tight, as replies need to be received by the CRE by 25 February. 

Whilst it may now not be possible for you to make a response, nevertheless it is vital that libraries, museums, archives and galleries – and other public bodies – do consider these proposals, as public authorities need to have their plans for meeting their duties in place by 31 May 2002.

The pack is extremely useful, containing the consultation drafts of:

· Statutory code of practice on the duty to promote race equality
· Statutory code of practice on the duty to promote race equality: a guide for public authorities
· Statutory code of practice on the duty to promote race equality: a guide for schools
· Statutory code of practice on the duty to promote race equality: a guide for institutions of further and higher education
· Ethnic monitoring: a guide for public authorities.


“Diversity Champions – challenging sexual orientation discrimination @ work”

Stonewall have recently launched their “Diversity Champions” initiative, aimed at employers and businesses in the private and public sectors, as well as Government departments and statutory bodies, who will be invited to become members of the Diversity Champions Scheme with an investment of £1,000 per year. Joining the Diversity Champions will, their promotional literature states, enable organisations to benefit in employment, marketing, and community involvement. Amongst other initiatives, members will become involved in developing “Diversity Targets” in the Scheme’s voluntary “Code of Good Practice”, and can participate in seminars to share best practice and discuss issues around sexual orientation in the workplace.

Further information can be obtained from Debbie Gupta, Director of Policy & Public Affairs at Stonewall
.


Review

Kathleen de la Pena McCook. A place at the table: participating in community building. American Library Association, 2000 (ISBN: 0-8389-0788-1) 

This is a very useful introduction to the role that public libraries could/should play in community-building. It starts with a brief guide to community-building in the US, particularly in the light of the growth of “gated” communities and the suburban sprawl, and then, using case-studies, focuses on the role that particular libraries have played and, from these, draws together the potential, practical part that all libraries might play in the future.

Obviously, it is based on the US experience, but it is of direct application here, especially for adding to brainstorming sessions about the role that libraries must play if they are to have any community relevance.

Recommended.


Archives in the regions: an overview of the English Regional Archive Strategies
This report
 brings together the nine Regional Archive Strategies (produced by the English Regional Archive Councils [RACs]), drawing out common themes and issues. 

These are set within the national and regional policy context, including the Resource agenda (especially the setting up of a single strategic body for museums, libraries and archives in each English region by 2004); Government policy; the role of the Regional Development Agencies; the Regional Cultural Strategies; central Government targets for creating and managing records digitally by 2004; and the Freedom of Information and Data Protection legislation.

The report indicates some of the major achievements of the RACs to date (including providing a regional voice; profile-raising; and “making connections”) and also indicates some of the issues they face (including uncertain funding and futures; the need for greater capacity).

The report then goes on to assess the Strategies, pulling together common themes under the following headings:

· Strengths (eg increasing use of archive services)

· Access 

· Advocacy

· Education and learning

· Social inclusion [see below]

· Preservation and conservation

· Records management

· Partnerships

· Training.

Under the theme, social inclusion, the report states:

“5.2.4 Social inclusion
Social inclusion is a key plank for central government. The NCA report, Taking Part: an audit of social inclusion work in archives (NCA, 2001), produced in partnership with the RACs, has highlighted examples of good practice around the regions and also identified the obstacles that prevent the archives domain from doing more. The Regional Archive Strategies have built on this work to provide direction for their regions. These include:

· articulating the contribution of archives to specific communities and potential partners

· research into the impact on users

· developing collections to ensure they represent the full richness of diverse communities

· conducting non-user research to assess needs and develop links with local communities.” (pp12-13)

The report then lists key outcomes, targets and actions (drawn from the Strategies), and highlights the urgent need for investment (some £2m of new resources to implement the work laid out in the Strategies), plus recommendations for:

· the National Council on Archives (including: “To build on the Taking Part report and co-ordinate the mainstreaming of social inclusion across the archive domain” p16)

· DCMS

· Resource

· The Interdepartmental Committee on Archives

· The Heritage Lottery Fund

· The Public Record Office

· The Historical Manuscripts Commission

· The Society of Archivists.

Finally, in the section, “Regional Diversity”, the report summarises each of the Regional Strategies (I have listed these by region, with titles of the Strategy documents and Website addresses, in case you wanted to look at any of them and/or explore the work being carried out by the RACs):

· South West Regional Archive Strategy: Developing the Region’s archives 2001-2004. South West Regional Archive Council (www.southwestarchives.org.uk) 

· Yorkshire Archives forward 2001-2005. Yorkshire Archive Council (www.yarc.org.uk)

· Future directions: West Midlands Archives Strategy 2001-2003. West Midlands Regional Archive Council (www.westmidlandsarchives.org.uk) 

· EEClaim [East of England: Museums, Archives and Libraries Strategy]. East of England Regional Archive Council (www.elisa.org.uk/crossdomain.php3) 

· Forward together: North West Regional Archive Strategy 2001-2004. North West Regional Archive Council (www.northwestarchives.org.uk) 

· An Archive Strategy for the NE of England. North East Regional Archive Council (www.nemlac.co.uk)

· A Regional Strategy for Archives in the East Midlands. East Midlands Regional Archive Council (www.eastmidlandsarchives.org.uk) 

· Out of the past – into the future. London Archives Regional Council (www.llng.org.uk/larc)

· Making senSE for Archives. South East Regional Archive Council (http://nca.archives.org.uk/racse.htm).


This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent, and all items are written by him, unless otherwise stated.

Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

Tel/fax: 01392 256045








E-mail: john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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� Further information about the National Reading Campaign is available from:


Tel: 020 7828 2435


Website: � HYPERLINK http://www.literacytrust.org.uk ��www.literacytrust.org.uk�


E-mail: � HYPERLINK mailto:genevieve.clark@literacytrust.org.uk ��genevieve.clark@literacytrust.org.uk�, or � HYPERLINK mailto:lisa.young@literacytrust.org.uk ��lisa.young@literacytrust.org.uk�.


� I have made contact with the CIPFA Social Inclusion Benchmarking Club recently, and am meeting with David Fuegi and Diana Grimwood-Jones in March to discuss how we might work together. David Fuegi has suggested that, if any Network members have social exclusion performance indicators that they would like to have piloted, then the Benchmarking Club may be willing to try these out. (jv)


� My thanks to Merton Libraries for sending me this.


� The Race Relations Act 1976, as amended by the Race Relations (Amendment) Act 2000.


� The documents are available from the CRE (Commission for Racial Equality, Elliot House, 10/12 Allington Street, London SW1E 5EH, tel: 020 7828 7022; fax: 020 7630 7605; and from their Website: � HYPERLINK http://www.cre.gov.uk ��www.cre.gov.uk�. 





� Stonewall, 46 Grosvenor Gardens, London SW1W 0EB; tel: 020 7881 9440; fax: 020 7881 9444; e-mail: � HYPERLINK mailto:debbie@stonewall.org.uk ��debbie@stonewall.org.uk�. 


� My thanks to Enfield Libraries for borrowing this from the BLDSC for me.


� Archives in the Regions: an overview of the English Regional Archive Strategies. National Council on Archives, 2001. Copies are available from Archive Development Officer for the Regions, c/o Resource, 16 Queen Anne’s Gate, London SW1H 9AA (tel: 020 7273 1421; fax: 020 7273 1404; e-mail: � HYPERLINK mailto:dawn.routledge@resource.gov.uk ��dawn.routledge@resource.gov.uk�) 
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